
Agenda  
Thursday 13 April 2023, 9.30am 
Audit Scotland offices, 102 West Port, 
Edinburgh, and online via Microsoft Teams 
498th meeting of the Accounts Commission  

  

 

1. Apologies for absence 
 

2. Declaration of connections 

 

3. Order of business 

The Chair seeks approval of business, including proposing taking 
items 9 to 18 in private for the reasons set out on the agenda. 

 

Business requiring decisions in public  

4. Minutes of meeting of 9 March 2023 
Interim Secretary 

Business for information in public  

5. Secretary’s update report 
Interim Secretary 

Any other public business  

6. Any other public business 
 
The Chair will advise if there is any other public business to be 
considered by the Commission. 

 

Business for information in private  

7. Chair’s update report 
Chair 

8. Controller of Audit’s update report 
Controller of Audit 

Business requiring decisions in private  

9. Local government in Scotland overview 2022: draft report 

 
[Item to be taken in private as it requires the Commission to 
consider a draft publication which the Commission is to consider 
in private before publishing.] 
 

Executive Director of 
Performance Audit and 

Best Value 
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10. Public Audit in Scotland and Audit Scotland Corporate Plan 

 
[Item to be taken in private as it requires the Commission to 
consider confidential policy matters.] 

Director of Innovation 
and Transformation and 

Communications 
Manager 

11. Model form of Independent Auditor’s Report for 2022/23 
 
[Item to be taken in private as it requires the Commission to 
consider confidential policy matters.] 

Director of Quality and 
Support 

12. Best Value Working Group update 

 
[Item to be taken in private as it requires the Commission to 
consider confidential policy matters.] 

Interim Secretary 

13. Homelessness: draft blog 
 
[Item to be taken in private as it requires the Commission to 
consider a draft publication which the Commission is to consider 
in private before publishing.] 

Executive Director of 
Performance Audit and 

Best Value 

14. Work programme consultation update 

 
[Item to be taken in private as it requires the Commission to 
consider confidential policy matters.] 

Interim Secretary 

15. Quarter 3 Performance report 
 
[Item to be taken in private as it requires the Commission to 
consider confidential policy matters and data which belong to 
Audit Scotland and is not in the public domain.] 

Chief Operating Officer 

16. Partnership Working Framework – update on work in hand 
and next steps 
 
[Item to be taken in private as it requires the Commission to 
consider confidential policy matters.] 

Interim Secretary 

17. Code of Conduct 

 
[Item to be taken in private as it requires the Commission to 
consider its Code of Conduct and thus affecting the business and 
conduct of Commission members.] 

Deputy Chair 

Any other private business  

18. Any other private business 
 
[Item may be required if there are any confidential matters that 
require to be discussed out with the public domain. The Chair will 
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inform the meeting in public at the start of the meeting if this item 
is required and what it covers.] 

 



Minutes of previous 

meeting 
 

Policy Manager, Accounts Commission 
Item 4 

Meeting date: 13 April 2023 
  

Purpose 

1.  This paper presents for the Commission’s approval the draft minutes of the previous 
meeting of the Commission along with a summary of matters arising from those minutes. 

Recommendations 

2.  The Commission is asked to: 

• Approve the attached draft minute of its previous meeting. 

• Note the summary of the matters arising, as well as any other updates provided at 
today’s meeting. 

Minutes 

3.  The minute of the previous meeting is in Appendix 1. A summary of matters arising from the 
March Commission meeting is attached in Appendix 2. 

4.  Members should note that the action tracker – available on the member SharePoint site and 
also provided to members on a monthly basis – provides updates on progress from previous 
meetings. 



Minutes  
Thursday 9 March 2023, 9.30am 
Audit Scotland offices, 102 West Port, 
Edinburgh, and online via Microsoft Teams 
497th meeting of the Accounts Commission  

  

 

Present: 
William Moyes (Chair) 
Malcolm Bell 
Nichola Brown 
Andrew Burns 
Andrew Cowie 
Sophie Flemig* 
Sheila Gunn 
Jennifer Henderson* 
Christine Lester 
Ruth MacLeod* 
Tim McKay 
Geraldine Wooley* 
 
* Online attendance 
 

Apologies: 
Paul Reilly, Secretary to the Commission 
 

In attendance: 
Blyth Deans, Interim Secretary to the Commission 
Helena Gray, Controller of Audit 
Martin McLauchlan, Policy Manager, Accounts Commission 
Michelle Borland, Head of Organisational Improvement (items 6 and 16) 
Finlay Brown, Trainee Auditor, Performance Audit and Best Value (PABV) (item 11) 
Adam Bullough, Audit Manager, PABV (item 11) 
Carol Calder, Audit Director, PABV (items 11, 12 and 17) 
Tom Charman, Auditor, PABV (item 15) 
Antony Clark, Executive Director of PABV (items 6, 11, 12, 13, 15, 16 and 17) 
Nathalie Cornish, Audit Officer, PABV (item 14) 
Gemma Diamond, Director of Innovation and Transformation (items 6, 14 and 16) 
Jacqueline Farmer, Senior Auditor, Audit Services (item 14) 
Chris Holgate, Audit Officer, PABV (item 11) 
Lucy Jones, Audit Manager, PABV (item 17) 
Christopher Lewis, Senior Auditor, PABV (item 12) 
Mark MacPherson, Audit Director, PABV (item 13) 
Fiona Mitchell-Knight, Audit Director, Audit Services (Item 11) 
Ashleigh Madjitey, Audit Manager, PABV (item 15) 
Joanna Mansell, Communications Adviser (items 14, 16 and 17) 
Jillian Matthew, Senior Manager, PABV (item 14) 
Tricia Meldrum, Senior Manager, PABV (item 13) 
Gordon Robertson, L&D Assistant Manager (item 14) 
Richard Robinson, Senior Manager, PABV (item 15) 
Kathrine Sibbald, Senior Manager, PABV (item 11) 
Rebecca Smallwood, Audit Manager, PABV (item 13) 
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Mark Taylor, Audit Director, PABV (item 6) 
Catherine Young, Senior Manager, PABV (item 16) 

1.  Apologies for absence 

It was noted that apologies for absence had been received from Paul Reilly (Secretary). 

2.  Declaration of connections 

The Controller of Audit declared an interest relating to her prior employment in relation to 
Item 16 but will not be required to recuse herself.  

3.  Order of business 

It was agreed that the following items be considered in private session: 

• Items 11 and 17, as they required the Commission to consider confidential policy 
matters. 

• Items 12 to 15, as they required the Commission to consider draft publications which 
the Commission are to consider in private before publishing. 

• Item 16, as it required the Commission to consider confidential policy matters and a 
draft publication which the Commission is to consider in private before publishing. 

The Chair advised that there was no business for item 18. 

4.  Minutes of meeting of 9 February 2023 

The Commission considered a report by the Policy Manager presenting the minutes of the 
meeting of 9 February 2023, including a summary of business arising from those minutes. 
 
The Commission: 

• Approved the minutes as a correct record. 

• Noted the summary of the matters arising. 

5.  Minutes of meetings of Commission committees of 23 February 2023 

The Commission considered a report by the Policy Manager presenting the minutes of the 
meetings of the Commission’s committees of 23 February 2023. 
 
The Commission: 

• Approved the minutes as a correct record. 

• Noted that there were no specific recommendations made by either committee. 

6.  Strategy and work programme: Work programme update – March 2023 

The Commission considered a report by the Executive Director of PABV introducing the 
joint Auditor General for Scotland and Accounts Commission work programme update. 
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During discussion, the Commission:  

• Following a query from Tim McKay, noted an update on the progress of the nature and 
granularity of costings that can be presented to the Commission, including presenting 
the opportunity cost of project selection.  

• Noted an update from Antony Clark on the absence of How Councils Work from the 
paper presented, and that the future of this work is a decision for the Commission. 

• Noted, in response to a point raised by Andrew Cowie, the importance of the pace of 
change in the external environment and how this impacts on the work programme. 

• Noted, in response to Christine Lester, that there may be a requirement to do further 
audit work on Health and Social Care Integration, including highlighting lessons learned.  

• Noted Andrew Burns’ concern as to the volume of future work planned, and Antony 
Clark emphasising the opportunity presented by the Commission’s Strategy Seminar to 
further align planned work to Commission’s strategic priorities.  

Following discussion, the Commission:  

• Noted the progress delivering the work programme from December 2022 to February 
2023. 

• Noted the planned products up to August 2023. 

7.  Secretary’s update report 

The Commission considered a report by the Interim Secretary providing an update on 
significant recent activity relating to local government. 
 
The Commission noted advice from the Interim Secretary that, in line with the approach 
agreed with Commission members, members had been given the opportunity to provide 
queries on the Secretary’s report in advance of the meeting. No queries were received but 
anything arising from the meeting will be circulated in due course to members. 
 
During discussion, the Commission: 

• Noted in response to a request from Christine Lester, that the Interim Secretary has 
given an undertaking to provide an update on the status of public sector pay 
settlements. 

Action: Interim Secretary 

• Noted in response to queries and comments from Tim McKay, Sheila Gunn and Sophie 
Flemig, developments around Audit Scotland’s user engagement strategy development. 

Following discussion, the Commission: 

• Noted the report. 

• Noted and agreed not to respond to the consultation on Community Wealth Building 
highlighted in paragraph 55. 
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• Noted and agreed not to respond to the consultation on the sale of peat in Scotland 
highlighted in paragraph 56. 

8.  Chair’s update report 

The Commission considered and noted a report by the Chair providing an update on recent 
and upcoming activity. 

9.  Controller of Audit’s update report 

The Commission considered and noted a report by the Controller of Audit providing an 
update on recent and upcoming activity. 
 
During discussion, the Commission: 

• Noted in response to a query from Tim McKay, advice on the status of the work being 
carried out elsewhere referenced in paragraph 10, and how it relates to Scottish 
councils.  

• Noted in response to a query from Geraldine Wooley, an update on the nature of the 
conversation with COSLA referenced in paragraph 5. 

10.  Any other public business 

The Chair, having advised that there was no business for this item, closed the public part of 
the meeting. 

11.  Annual Assurance and Risks Report 

The Commission considered a report by the current and outgoing Controllers of Audit 
introducing the Annual Assurance and Risks Reports and seeking the Commission’s 
decision on their preferred focus of Best Value thematic work. 
  
During discussion, the Commission:  

• Noted advice from Carol Calder that the papers issued contained a minor factual 
inaccuracy which was verbally corrected.  

• Andrew Cowie welcomed the report but queried the exclusion of specific councils from 
the AARR due to lack of intelligence (i.e. Annual Audit Reports), in response Antony 
Clark provided assurance to the Commission that audit work carried out in those 
councils is understood to be compliant with the Code of Audit Practice. 

• Andrew Cowie asked for advice on enforcing the reporting of Strategic Performance 
Indicators (SPIs) by auditors, with Antony Clark updating the Commission on how 
compliance with the Code of Audit Practice relating to SPIs will be enforced going 
forward.  

• Tim McKay, as Chair of the FAAC, noted the report complements materials considered 
by the Committee and provided further assurance to the Commission the AAR content 
is consistent with that ongoing reporting. 
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• Geraldine Wooley requested further additions to the tables included within the AAR that 
outline key risks, making particular reference to the issue of capacity in relation to 
Community Engagement and use of resources. 

• William Moyes offered his view that workforce would be the appropriate focus of Best 
Value thematic work, a view seconded by Sheila Gunn due to recurring issues related to 
this that are reported to the Commission. Jennifer Henderson and Andrew Cowie 
provided further support to this point, citing the opportunity to share best practice and 
case studies. Further support for workforce as the focus of thematic work was offered 
by Malcolm Bell and Nichola Brown.  

• Geraldine Wooley noted the role of the Strategy Seminar as a forum to consider 
strategic issues, such as thematic work focus, and proffered ‘recovery’ as an alternative 
area of focus. Carol Calder subsequently assured the Commission that recovery would 
be an ongoing feature of Local Government overviews and that options for the specific 
focus under the broad theme of workforce would be provided for further consideration 
by the Accounts Commission 

Action: Controller of Audit and Audit Directors (ASG and PABV) 

• Sophie Flemig raised the risk of limiting the scope of workforce thematic work, with a 
requirement to consider wider aspects of this. Antony Clark noted the increased 
capacity available through thematic work, as opposed to a single team conducting a 
national performance audit.   

• Nichola Brown raised inequalities and citizen engagement, with particular reference to 
the material presented within Appendix 2.  Fiona Mitchell-Knight provided further 
information on how this is considered as part of Best Value work. 

Following discussion, the Commission:  

• Noted the Annual Assurance and Risks Report. 

• Preliminary agreed that Best Value thematic work focus on workforce from October 
2023, with detailed scoping materials to be subsequently presented to the Commission 
for consideration. 

Action: Controller of Audit and Audit Directors (ASG and PABV) 

12.  Integration Joint Boards Financial Analysis 2021/22 

The Commission considered a report by the Executive Director of PABV seeking approval 
of the proposed draft report Integration Joint Boards Financial Analysis 2021/22. 
 
During discussion, the Commission: 

• William Moyes noted the unique role of members in relation to this work, acting in an 
advisory capacity on this occasion, thanking them for their flexibility.  

• Andrew Cowie commented on the Key Messages, stating a requirement for these to be 
strengthened.  Andrew Burns seconded this, with particular references by both made to 
the materials presented within paragraphs 3, 37 and 38 being reflected in the Key 
Messages. 
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• Christine Lester asked for greater focus on demand pressures, while querying the legal 
processes around funding clawback by the Scottish Government. 

• Malcolm Bell queried the absence of recommendations, with Antony Clark stating that 
there was scope for these to be developed should the Commission wish for these to be 
made. The Commission agreed to the development of recommendations. 

Action: Executive Director of PABV 

• Tim McKay raised the issue of earmarked reserves, with Christopher Lewis advising the 
Commission of the nature and definition of earmarking within the context of IJBs, 
including the flexibility in defining this varying across individual IJBs. Sheila Gunn made 
further reference to Exhibit 4. William Moyes linked these issues to the identification of 
recurring and non-recurring savings referenced in paragraph 14.  

• Sophie Flemig welcomed the report but queried the potential to wider the scope of the 
work to consider leadership across IJBS, potentially by making explicit links to other 
pieces of audit work. Antony Clark agreed these could be drawn out within the Key 
Messages, with Christine Lester also then linking this issue to promotion plans and 
media activity. 

Action: Executive Director of PABV 

Following discussion, the Commission: 

• Approved the draft Integration Joint Boards Financial Analysis 2021/22 report, subject to 
the amendments agreed during discussion. 

• Agreed to delegate authority to the two Commission sponsors, Malcolm Bell and 
Christine Lester, to agree any changes and amendments to the financial analysis prior 
to publication in consultation with the audit team. 

• Agreed the promotion arrangements for the report. 

13.  Early learning and childcare: Progress on the delivery of the 1,140 
hours expansion: draft report 

The Commission considered a report by the Executive Director of PABV inviting the 
Commission to approve the draft performance audit report Early learning and childcare: 
Progress on the delivery of the 1,140 hours expansion and outlining plans to promote the 
report. 
 
During discussion, the Commission: 

• As report sponsors, both Sophie Flemig and Geraldine Wooley welcomed the report, 
noting that this is the third report in the series and commending the team for their 
continued work. Geraldine Wooley also noted the data issues raised within the report, 
and the implications for this in assessing the impact of the policy, 

• Sheila Gunn queried the status of the data that was referenced as due for publication on 
February 28th. The audit team provided this update, noting the inadequacy of the data 
limiting elements of the intended analysis.  
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• Further, Sheila Gunn queried the focus of the recommendation around workforce 
planning being directed solely to the Scottish Government. The audit team undertook to 
consider the bodies included within this recommendation.  

Action: Executive Director PABV 

• Andrew Cowie stated his view that the Key Messages would benefit from being more 
concise and increased read across to the recommendations. This was seconded by a 
number of Commission members, including Andrew Burns.  

• Nichola Brown welcomed the report but queried if the recommendation related to 
Additional Support Needs should be further explored. Further, Nichola Brown asked 
about the availability of local data, and if this could supplement the national data and/or 
data gaps. The audit team explained the nature of the work, and the importance of 
comparability and consistency across individual councils. 

Following discussion, the Commission: 

• Approved the draft performance audit report Early learning and childcare: Progress on 
the delivery of the 1,140 hours expansion, subject to the amendments agreed during 
discussion. 

• Agreed to delegate authority to the Commission sponsors, Sophie Flemig and Geraldine 
Wooley, to finalise the content of the audit report through discussion with the audit team 
and the Auditor General. 

• Agreed the proposals for promoting the report after publication. 

14.  Mainstreaming equality: Progress report 2021-23 

The Commission considered a report by the Director of Innovation and Transformation 
providing an update on progress against equality outcomes and plans for publication of an 
external mainstreaming report for 2021-2023. 
 
During discussion, the Commission: 

• Malcolm Bell asked about Audit Scotland’s progress in relation to aspects reported 
under Outcome 2, particularly the comparative position in relation to disability. Gordon 
Robertson advised the actions Audit Scotland are taking to address this, including 
increased capturing of internal equalities data for existing staff.  

• Jennifer Henderson raised similar issues in relation to Outcome 2, querying if the 
Commission should also be cognisant of its own position. William Moyes addressed the 
actions taken in relation to this, including the focus placed upon this in the 
Commission’s own recruitment process.   

• Both Andrew Cowie and Sophie Flemig raised issues in relation to socio-economic 
mobility.  

• Jennifer Henderson highlighted the need to ensure that the report fully complies with 
best practice, including the corporate gender pay gap reporting that will be shortly 
published by Audit Scotland. 

Following discussion, the Commission: 
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• Approved the draft Mainstreaming equality: Progress report 2021-23, subject to the 
amendments agreed during discussion. 

• Agreed plans for the publication and promotion of the report. 

15.  Covid-19 data output: draft blog 

The Commission considered a report by the Executive Director of PABV updating the 
Commission on proposals for the Commission’s engagement with the Covid-19 data output 
which will be published in March 2023. 
 
During discussion, the Commission: 

• In response to a query from Tim McKay, the audit team advised that the data presented 
includes two full financial years (2020/21 and 2021/22).  

• Andrew Cowie welcomed the demonstration of the data tool before asking about the 
second paragraph of the draft blog and the wording used.  

• As sponsor of the blog, Sheila Gunn endorsed its message.  

• Andrew Burns queried publication arrangements, specifically the timing of the output, 
with the audit team advising that the plan was for a ‘soft launch’ with a view to ensuring 
continued use of the data by practitioners, interested users and the public.  

Following discussion, the Commission: 

• Noted the proposal to publish an Accounts Commission blog. 

• Noted the proposal for the Chair to write to the Local Government, Housing and 
Communities Committee to accompany the Covid-19 data output. 

• Agreed the proposed Accounts Commission blog. 

16.  Strategy and work programme: Impact summary report – March 2023 

The Commission considered a report by the Executive Director of PABV introducing the first 
draft of the first impact summary report under the new impact monitoring, evaluation and 
reporting framework. 
 
During discussion, the Commission: 

• Andrew Cowie welcomed the report, noting the potential to inform the need to consider 
Key Recommendations.  

• Sheila Gunn queried whether the recipients of the recommendations were consulted on 
their opinions, with Antony Clark articulating the ambitions Audit Scotland have in 
relation to this.  

• William Moyes queried the arrangements to ensure that the assessment of impact is 
impartially or externally validated, with Michelle Borland and Antony Clark offering 
assurance about the quality arrangements underpinning the process. 
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• Geraldine Wooley raised a point of note around the potential risks in recommendations 
becoming overly prescriptive.  

• Andrew Burns noted the absence of red in the wider assessment of recommendations 
within the City Deals follow up report and the need to ensure that the format is 
consistently used over a longer term.  

• Sophie Flemig raised a number of issues related to the monitoring of recommendations, 
and the use of qualitative information and user feedback in this process, and the 
potential to engage academia within the impact assessment process.  

• William Moyes queried the focus of the City Deals draft report, noting a general focus on 
central government and Auditor General for Scotland issues. The audit team advised 
this may be down to the terminology used. 

Following discussion, the Commission: 

• Noted the progress made in implementing the new impact monitoring, evaluation and 
reporting framework. 

• Agreed to delegate sign off of the impact summary report, including Scotland’s City 
Region and Growth Deals progress briefing, to the Commission Chair and Deputy Chair 
at the joint work programme meeting with the Auditor General on 27 March 2023. 

17.  Local government in Scotland Overview 2023 – communications and 
engagement 

The Commission considered a report by the Executive Director of PABV inviting the 
Commission to consider and comment on the communications and engagement plan for the 
local government in Scotland overview 2023. 
 
During discussion, the Commission: 

• Tim McKay asked about the plans for advanced engagement, with Joanna Mansell 
outlining previous work in this area such as advance notification of case study content 
to allow reporting to research these in advance.  

• Andrew Burns noted the importance of ensuring the coverage reflects ‘real world 
examples’ to add depth to the report coverage. Carol Calder assured the Commission 
that appointed auditors have actively engaged with the overview team to identify case 
studies and that these can form the basis of this advanced media coverage. 

• Christine Lester noted that there should be consideration given to active social media 
engagement with media organisations.  

Following discussion, the Commission: 

• Agreed the communications and engagement plan for the Local government in Scotland 
overview 2023 report. 

• Agreed for the audit team to progress the plan and its scheduling through working with 
the report sponsors. 
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18.  Any other private business 

The Chair, having advised that there was no business for this item, closed the meeting. 

Close of meeting 

The meeting closed at 2.35pm. 



 

 

Secretary’s update report  

Interim Secretary, Accounts 

Commission 
Item 5 

Meeting date: 13 April 2023  
  

Purpose 

1.  The purpose of this report is to provide an update to the Commission on significant recent 
activity relating to local government. 

2.  The Commission receives regular information to complement this report, which is available 
through the members’ SharePoint site. This includes: 

• The Controller of Audit report to the Commission, updating the Commission on her 
activity. The first revised report is being tabled this month and is intended to 
complement thus Secretary’s update report. 

• An update on issues relating to local government which is considered by the 
Commission’s Financial Audit and Assurance Committee. 

• A weekly news coverage briefing provided to the Commission by Audit Scotland’s 
Communication Team, now supplemented with a summary of parliamentary activity 
from the Commission Support Team. 

Recommendations 

3.  The Commission is invited to: 

• Note this report and consider any implications for its work programme. 

• Agree to the proposed actions with regard to the Commission responding to the 
consultations highlighted at the end of this report.  

Commission business and recent publications 

4.  Monthly updates on the activities of both the Chair and Controller of Audit are standing 
items on the Commission’s agenda.   

5.  Information relating to recent publications and blogs is available online, with future planned 
publications and activities outlined on the members’ communications schedule available on the 
members’ SharePoint site. This includes a list of planned publications and activities for the year, 
along with indicative roles for members in promotion and engagement activities. This document 
is live and is updated monthly. 

6.  On 29 March the Accounts Commission published a blog “Learning the lessons of Covid-19 

has never been more important”. The blog outlined how important councils were during the 

pandemic confirming the significant funding they received to help support their communities. 

Now that this funding has ended, councils must evaluate what worked well, what impact their 

work had and what they would change allowing themselves to learn important lessons for any 

future crises as well as informing their plans for recovery and renewal. 

https://auditscotland.sharepoint.com/sites/Accounts_Commission
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/about-us/accounts-commission/commission-members
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/publications/search?report_type%5b%5d=blog
https://auditscotland.sharepoint.com/:w:/r/sites/Accounts_Commission/Media/Comms%20planner/Members_communications_planner%20-%20Copy.docx?d=wa0539516ea5f473482dc5bc54db07898&csf=1&web=1&e=uBHj3U
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/publications/learning-the-lessons-of-covid-19-has-never-been-more-important
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7.  On 30 March the Executive Director of Performance Audit and Best Value, Antony Clark 

published a blog “Encouraging progress on education data but still a long way to go”. The blog 

outlines how important education is on improving young people’s resilience and wellbeing in the 

adult world. One of the barriers to improving young people’s educational outcomes is a lack of 

data. While there is data on how pupils get on in exams, there is less on other outcomes such 

as health, confidence, and resilience. The blog continues that there is currently a lot of work 

ongoing across Scotland to decrease or remove gaps in data to address these issues and that 

this will be something we’ll need to follow up on and see what difference any improvements 

have made to outcomes for young people. 

8.  Due to the publication dates of the above blogs being within a few days of the end of March, 

we will cover the publication statistics and information in next month's report. We also intend to 

report the Quarter 4 and annual publication statistics for 2022/23 at the May commission 

meeting. This was scheduled to be reported to members this month, but focus has instead been 

given to providing, by request, a more detailed update on public sector pay deals (Appendix 1). 

Issues affecting Scottish local government  

Scottish Government 

9.  On 01 March the Scottish Government published details of Scottish Crown Estate funding 
given to local authorities to fund local projects in 2022-23. A total of £11 million was given to 
projects in 26 local authorities. A report detailing how councils have spent their allocations will 
be published in summer 2023. 

10.  On 02 March the Scottish Government published an overview of the calculation for funding 
for local government 2023-24. It notes how the general funding of £14.5bn for the local councils 
was calculated, as well as the information used to calculate specific allocations for each of the 
councils, with islands populations given a 12% uplift due to their additional costs. 

11.  On 20 March the Scottish Government published the latest local government finance 
circular 4/2023: Non-Domestic Interest Rate 2023-2024. This sets out the interest rate to be 
applied by local authorities in calculating the interest due when repaying rates overpaid in error 
or following alterations to the valuation roll. 

12.  On 24 March the Scottish Government and COSLA agreed £50 million in funding to local 
authorities over the next three years for the refurbishment of children’s play parks. 

13.  On 26 March the Scottish Government announced planning reforms to encourage local 
authorities to support planning applications for the development of play spaces, parks and 
sports facilities. The changes are meant to increase opportunities for outdoor activity and help 
implement a commitment to incorporate children and young people’s rights into Scots law and 
practice. 

14.  In March 2023 Louise Macdonald, previously Director-General Economy, was appointed 

Director-General Communities. 

15.  On 29 March the First Minister Humza Yousaf announced his cabinet and ministers. Joe 

FitzPatrick was unveiled as the minister for Local Government Empowerment and Planning. 

Shortly thereafter, on 31 March, the Scottish Government announced an initial meeting had 

been held between the First Minister, Deputy First Minister and Mr FitzPatrick and COSLA about 

the continued commitment to, and development of, a ‘‘New Deal for local government’.  

https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/publications/encouraging-progress-on-education-data-but-still-a-long-way-to-go
https://www.gov.scot/publications/scottish-crown-estate-revenue-allocations/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/funding-local-government-scotland-2023-24/documents/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/local-government-finance-circular-4-2023-non-domestic-interest-rate-2023-2024/
https://www.gov.scot/news/renewing-scotlands-play-parks-1/
https://www.gov.scot/news/supporting-outdoor-play/
https://www.gov.scot/about/how-government-is-run/civil-service/director-general-communities/#:~:text=Louise%20Macdonald%20was%20appointed%20Director%2DGeneral%20Communities%20in%20March%202023.
https://www.gov.scot/about/who-runs-government/cabinet-and-ministers/
https://www.gov.scot/news/a-new-deal-for-local-government/
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Health, Social Care and Covid Response 

16.  On 04 March the Scottish Government announced that almost £600,000 is being allocated 
to six projects run by NHS Boards throughout Scotland to ensure all children develop healthy 
habits aimed at preventing childhood obesity and reducing health inequalities. 

17.  On 24 March the first of four planned National Treatment Centres was opened in Fife. The 
NTC will provide additional capacity for more than 700 orthopaedic procedures a year including 
hip and knee surgery, by 2025-26. Further facilities are due to open at NHS Highland, NHS 
Forth Valley and the Golden Jubilee Hospital. 

Social Security and Communities  

18.  On 09 March the Scottish Government announced the launch of the Social Isolation and 
Loneliness Fund. The £3.8 million fund is part of a new plan, Recovering our Connections, that 
aims to reduce inequality by bringing people from communities across Scotland together to 
tackle isolation. 

19.  On 13 March the Scottish Government announced that several projects supporting young 
people at risk of entering the criminal justice system and their communities, impacted by crime, 
are to receive a share of £20 million of funding recovered from the proceeds of crime. 

20.  On 14 March the Scottish Government announced £4.3 million of funding for local 
communities across Scotland who will be supported to take climate action in their areas through 
a new nationwide network of Climate Action Hubs. This follows the success of two pathfinder 
hubs in the North East and the Highlands, which helped to widen participation in climate action 
and have supported a range of projects, including on local energy and flood mitigation. 

Economy and business  

21.  On 23 March the Scottish Government announced a new fund, the Small Producers Pilot, to 
help grow local supply chains. The pilot will provide the opportunity to support individual small 
producers in developing their skills and enhancing the contributions they make, creating more-
localised food supply chains, enhancing producer value and cutting food miles. 

22.  On 25 March the Scottish Government confirmed it is investing £250,000 to enable Scotland 
Loves Local gift cards, currently utilised by more than 20 councils, to operate digitally via 
devices such as mobile phones. The digital cards can then be used by businesses to reward 
loyal customers and encourage repeat custom along with being made compatible with transport 
providers’ ticketing systems, allowing them to be used for train and bus fares. 

Scottish Parliament 

23.  During March, the Scottish Parliament Information Centre (SPICe) published blogs on: 
Scotland’s performance against the National Performance Framework, the Community 
Empowerment Act and what difference it has made, Empty homes in Scotland: facts, figures 
and policy, Fiscal sustainability: long term thinking required, and Supporting creative enterprises 
– exploring the impact of infrastructure and place-based initiatives. 

Parliamentary committee news  

Public Audit Committee 

24.  During March the Committee took evidence on and considered: The 2021/22 audit of the 

Commissioner for Ethical Standards in Public Life in Scotland, New vessels for the Clyde and 

https://www.gov.scot/news/improving-childrens-health/
https://www.gov.scot/news/fife-national-treatment-centre/
https://www.gov.scot/news/building-a-connected-scotland/
https://www.gov.scot/news/gbp-20-million-cashback-for-communities/
https://www.gov.scot/news/funding-local-climate-action/
https://www.gov.scot/news/supporting-scotlands-small-producers/
https://www.gov.scot/news/scotland-loves-local-goes-digital/
https://spice-spotlight.scot/
https://www.parliament.scot/chamber-and-committees/committees/current-and-previous-committees/session-6-public-audit-committee/meetings
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Hebrides: Arrangements to deliver vessels 801 and 802, NHS in Scotland 2022, The 2021/22 

audit of the Commissioner for Ethical Standards in Public Life in Scotland, The Auditor General 

for Scotland's Work Programme, and its work programme. 

25.  On 22 March the Auditor General Stephen Boyle wrote to the Public Audit Committee to 
provide further information on the 2021/22 audit of the Commissioner for Ethical Standards in 
Public Life in Scotland. Regarding what an acceptable level of backlog would be, the Auditor 
General confirms that it is difficult to answer this question as similar bodies to the 
Commissioner’s Office in Northern Ireland and Wales for example, vary in size, scope and 
nature of activity. However, while information and performance indicators are presented 
differently, in overall terms, it appears that these bodies have also experienced increased 
workload pressures in recent years. 

26.  On 29 March the Auditor General Stephen Boyle wrote to the Public Audit Committee to 
provide an update on the 2022 joint Accounts Commission and Auditor General published report 
on Scotland’s financial response to Covid-19. The Auditor General provided evidence to the 
Committee on this report on 23 June 2022. At the time the full two years of outturn data was not 
available which meant the report and June 2022 evidence session was based on spending up 
to December 2021. Since then, the Scottish Government has published 2021/22 outturn data 
which means a fuller picture of total spending on Covid-19 during 2020/21 and 2021/22 is now 
available. The Auditor General then confirms that Audit Scotland have published an interactive 
webpage on the total Covid-19 spending over the two financial years showing where this money 
came from, and where it went. 

Local Government, Housing and Planning Committee 

27.  During March the Committee took evidence on and considered: Planning Inquiry: Post-
Legislative Scrutiny of the Community Empowerment Act 2015, Understanding Barriers to Local 
Elected Office, Review of Local Governance, subordinate legislation, and its work programme. 

28.  On 28 February the Committee published a report on the Local Government, Housing and 
Planning Committee's consideration of subordinate legislation under the Cost of Living (Tenant 
Protection) (Scotland) Act 2022. 

Finance and Public Administration Committee 

29.  During March the Committee took evidence on and considered: Public administration - 
effective Scottish Government decision-making, Effective Scottish Government Decision 
Making, Scottish Fiscal Commission (Fiscal Sustainability Report), subordinate legislation, and 
its work programme. 

Other Committee news 

30.  During March the Economy and Fair Work Committee took evidence on and considered: 
Just Transition for the Grangemouth area, subordinate legislation, and their work programme. 

31.  During March the Health, Social Care and Sports Committee took evidence on and 
considered: National Care Service (Scotland) Bill and Reducing drug deaths in Scotland and 
tackling problem drug use. 

32.  During March the Net Zero, Energy and Transport Committee took evidence on and 
considered a modern and sustainable ferry service for Scotland, and subordinate legislation. 

33.  During March the Citizen Participation and Public Petitions Committee took evidence on and 
considered: Petitions PE1989 to increase defibrillators in public spaces and workplaces, and 

https://www.parliament.scot/-/media/files/committees/public-audit-committee/correspondence/2023/ethical-standards-ags-to-pac-22-march-2023.pdf
https://www.parliament.scot/-/media/files/committees/public-audit-committee/correspondence/2023/covid-19-output-ags-to-pac-29-mar-2023.pdf
https://www.parliament.scot/chamber-and-committees/committees/current-and-previous-committees/session-6-local-government-housing-and-planning/meetings
https://sp-bpr-en-prod-cdnep.azureedge.net/published/LGHP/2023/3/2/7139627f-44af-4e5d-a412-0d04b10637b2/LGHPS062023R2.pdf
https://www.parliament.scot/chamber-and-committees/committees/current-and-previous-committees/session-6-finance-and-public-administration-committee/meetings
https://www.parliament.scot/chamber-and-committees/committees/current-and-previous-committees/session-6-economy-and-fair-work-committee/meetings
https://www.parliament.scot/chamber-and-committees/committees/current-and-previous-committees/session-6-health-social-care-and-sport-committee/meetings
https://www.parliament.scot/chamber-and-committees/committees/current-and-previous-committees/session-6-net-zero-energy-and-transport-committee/meetings
https://www.parliament.scot/chamber-and-committees/committees/current-and-previous-committees/session-6-citizen-participation-and-public-petitions-committee/meetings
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PE1864 to increase the ability for communities to influence planning decisions for onshore 
windfarms. 

Local government news 

COSLA 

34.  On 02 March COSLA welcomed the announcement from the Scottish Government that 
current plans for the National Care Service in Scotland would be paused for the time being. 

35.  On 27 March COSLA announced the appointment of Jane O’Donnell as its new Chief 

Executive. Jane replaces current Chief Executive Sally Loudon who leaves COSLA in June after 

seven years in the job. 

Improvement Service 

36.  On 17 March the Improvement Service published an article, on the back of the annual Local 
Government Benchmarking Framework National Benchmarking Overview Report, which reveals 
the impressive effort and achievements which have been delivered across local government 
during the 2021/2022 period. The report confirms that councils are continuing to have to make 
savings and are facing increasingly difficult choices with their spending priorities, as the financial 
outlook for local government is more challenging than ever before, given current funding 
pressures, growing demand, the ongoing impacts of Covid, inflation, and the cost of living crisis. 

SOLACE 

37.  On 20 March SOLACE published a document aiming to capture the overarching views of 

Solace’s Policy Board, representing Solace’s membership of about 1,600 local government 

officers, about some of the key learnings from the Covid-19 pandemic to ensure that we are 

better prepared, and more resilient, to deal with any future crises. The reports key messages 

were that local government was at the heart of the UK’s response to the pandemic, councils 

played a crucial role in working with other local public bodies, private and third sector 

organisations and that central and local government working together to co-design and co-

produce policies makes the implementation and outcomes more effective. While initial 

collaboration with the NHS didn’t work well, it demonstrated the importance of parity of esteem 

across an interdependent health and care system and that there is still more to do here, and 

that local government and local leaders should be listened to more, trusted more and given 

more control over funding and decision-making. 

Scottish Public Sector Ombudsman and Standards Commission 

38.  We continue to develop our approach to reporting relevant information from both the SPSO 
and Standards Commission to the Commission. This will form part of the revised bi-annual 
Intelligence Report that is reported to the Commission’s Financial Audit and Assurance 
Committee, which will include specific information previously requested by the Committee which 
is not publicly available. Recent and upcoming hearings where decisions were reached, and the 
results of these, are available here, with hearings resulting in no action or further work outlined 
here.  

  

https://www.cosla.gov.uk/news/2023/cosla-spokesperson-welcomes-pause-on-national-care-service
https://www.cosla.gov.uk/news/2023/janeodonnell-is-new-cosla-chief-executive-27th-March-2023
https://www.improvementservice.org.uk/news/march-2023/innovative-response-from-councils-to-challenges-of-funding,-covid-and-cost-of-living-crisis
https://solace.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Solace-Covid-19-learnings.pdf
https://www.standardscommissionscotland.org.uk/cases/case-list
https://www.standardscommissionscotland.org.uk/cases/cases-referred-by-the-esc
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Other scrutiny bodies 

Care Inspectorate 

39.  On 21 March the Care Inspectorate published an inspection report of adult social work and 
social care services in the City of Edinburgh which has found structural weaknesses in the 
planning and delivery of services in the health, social work and social care system. This has 
resulted in too many people and carers not receiving services at the right time or place. 

40.  On 23 March the Care Inspectorate published a joint inspection report of adult support and 
protection measures in the Western Isles which has found important areas of weakness that 
could adversely affect experiences and outcomes for adults at risk of harm. Substantial areas 
for improvement were identified however inspectors also noted some key strengths. The 
Western Isles adult protection partnership have confirmed they will prepare an improvement 
plan. 

41.  On 28 March the Care Inspectorate published a joint inspection report of adult support and 
protection measures in the Shetland Islands which has found clear strengths in ensuring adults 
at risk of harm are safe, protected and supported. However, inspectors also identified areas 
which could further improve. The Shetland Islands adult protection partnership have confirmed 
they will prepare an improvement plan. 

42.  On 30 March the Care Inspectorate published a joint inspection report of adult services, 
focusing on the outcomes and experiences of adults with physical disabilities and complex 
needs in the South Ayrshire Health and Social Care Partnership. The report found clear 
strengths in how integrated health and social care services are positively supporting people’s 
health and wellbeing outcomes. Inspectors also identified areas which could further improve.  

Other UK audit bodies 

43.  On 09 March Audit Wales published a report exploring digital exclusion in Wales. The report 

states that 7% of adults in Wales are digitally excluded, meaning that they have not personally 

used the internet in the past three months. The report highlights several reasons for this 

including digital infrastructure not being available, those finding themselves digitally excluded 

having a lack of basic digital skills or being unable to afford to go digital. Although some simply 

choose not to be digital with safety online or usability and language being a barrier. 

44.  On 10 March the National Audit Office published a report exploring digital transformation in 

government. The report confirms that one of government’s main challenges is achieving 

efficiency savings with digital transformation and modernisation of its services and data being 

instrumental in achieving these efficiencies, with huge gains to be achieved if all government 

services were modernised. However, there are many challenges to achieving this 

modernisation. The report evaluates the government’s approach to addressing the underlying 

issues of why previous attempts at digital transformation have run into problems. They focus on 

the approach to transforming government, how the recently created Central Digital and Data 

Office, its 2022-2025 Roadmap for digital and data, and departmental leaders will support and 

promote this, and whether senior business leaders across government have a suitable level of 

digital capability to deliver this. 

UK Government  

https://www.careinspectorate.com/index.php/news/7002-inspection-of-adult-social-work-and-social-care-services-in-the-city-of-edinburgh
https://www.careinspectorate.com/index.php/news/7007-joint-inspection-of-adult-support-and-protection-in-the-western-isles-2
https://www.careinspectorate.com/index.php/news/7021-joint-inspection-of-adult-support-and-protection-in-the-shetland-islands
https://www.careinspectorate.com/index.php/news/7022-joint-inspection-of-adult-services-in-south-ayrshire-health-and-social-care-partnership
https://www.audit.wales/publication/digital-inclusion-wales
https://www.nao.org.uk/reports/digital-transformation-in-government-addressing-the-barriers/
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45.  On 01 March Amanda Solloway, Minster for Energy Consumers and Affordability, sent a 
letter to local authorities on the next steps for delivering energy bills support to households via 
the Energy Bills Support Scheme Alternative Funding programme where all eligible households 
across England, Scotland, and Wales can apply for support and will be open for applications 
until 31 May 2023. 

46.  On 15 March the UK Government published the Spring Budget. 

47.  On 17 March the UK Government announced that a new levy will see developers pay a 
fairer share for affordable housing and local infrastructure such as roads, schools and GP 
surgeries. The infrastructure levy, which will replace section 106 contributions for most 
developments, will prevent developers from negotiating down the amount they contribute to the 
community when they bring forward new projects. Councils will also be given powers to set 
rates themselves, putting the power in the hands of local leaders to deliver what their 
communities need. 

48.  On 28 March the UK Government announced that up to £42 million of Local Needs Funding 
will be allocated to 24 areas of the country with high levels of disadvantaged pupils and low 
educational attainment. The funds will be used to boost education in cold spots round the 
country through a package of measures including retaining good teachers, tackling attendance 
and moving struggling schools into strong multi-academy trusts. 

Scottish public policy news 

49.  On 28 March, Humza Yousaf, backed by his own MSPs and the Scottish Greens, was 
confirmed as Scotland's new first minister after a vote in the Scottish Parliament. 

50.  On 28 February the Scottish Government announced that three organisations supporting 
people with problem drug use will receive more than £14 million to increase the number of 
residential rehabilitation placements. The funding will create an extra 225 placements each year 
and is part of the £100 million allocated to residential rehabilitation as part of the national 
mission on drug deaths. 

51.  On 08 March the Scottish Parliament approved the extension of emergency protections for 
tenants until 30 September, with private rent increases capped at 3% and restrictions remaining 
on enforcement of evictions. 

52.  On 22 March the Scottish Government announced that twelve Scottish Government benefits 
including Carer’s Allowance Supplement, Young Carers Grant, Child Disability Payment, the 
Winter Heating Payment, and Best Start Grants will be increased by 10.1% on 1 April, backed 
by investment of around £430 million. 

53.  On 30 March the Scottish Government announced that up to £30 million will be made 
available through the Fuel Insecurity Fund next year to help households who are at risk of self-
rationing or self-disconnecting their energy use. The funding will be made available to third 
sector organisations in the next financial year to support the most vulnerable households in 
Scotland. 

UK public policy news 

54.  On 02 March CIPFA published their annual library survey confirming that total expenditure 
on libraries in Great Britain fell 17% in 2021/22. The survey also shows that the income libraries 
received fell by 24% over the last financial year. However, in-person visits to libraries have 

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1139723/energy-bill-support-schemes-next-steps-letter-to-local-authorities-1-march-2023.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/spring-budget-2023
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-levy-to-make-sure-developers-pay-fair-share-for-affordable-housing-and-local-infrastructure
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/package-to-level-up-opportunities-for-the-most-disadvantaged-pupils
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-scotland-scotland-politics-65098609
https://www.gov.scot/news/increasing-drugs-services/
https://www.gov.scot/news/scottish-parliament-approves-3-percent-rent-cap/
https://www.gov.scot/news/increase-in-social-security-benefits-1/
https://www.gov.scot/news/more-funding-made-available-for-fuel-insecurity-fund/
https://www.cipfa.org/about-cipfa/press-office/latest-press-releases/press-release-library-expenditure-in-great-britain-falls-17-percent
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increased by 68% since the pandemic and the number of books borrowed has also increased 
by 58%. 

55.  On 08 March Public Finance published an article confirming that 130 councils responded to 
the Local Government Information Unit’s State of Local Government Finance survey. More than 
half (52%) said they will cut services in 2023-24. One in five said they will need to cut frontline 
services in a way that is “evident to the public”, while 12 (7.5%) said their capacity to provide 
even statutory services is under threat. 

56.  On 17 March Levelling up minister Lee Rowley confirmed that David Smith, former chief 
executive of South Yorkshire Mayoral Combined Authority, had been appointed as a managing 
director commissioner at Thurrock Council where he will help run the authority as it tries to 
recover from its high debt and failing commercial investments. 

57.  On 29 March the Levelling Up, Housing and Communities Committee have opened an 
investigation into the financial pressures facing English social housing providers amid concerns 
over a crisis in the sector. The inquiry will assess the financial health of providers, the impact of 
inflation on spending and the ability to meet government demands on housing numbers and 
home standards. 

Consultations 

58.  On 14 March, the Scottish Government opened a consultation on reviewing the National 
Outcomes. The Scottish Government want to know whether the existing National Outcomes are 
the right ones and as per the Community Empowerment Act (2015) they must consult with 
communities as part of this review, to ensure the National Outcomes reflect what matters most 
to communities in Scotland. This consultation is one part of the larger National Outcomes 
review, and they will also be reviewing previous consultation exercises to understand more 
about what matters most to communities in Scotland and meeting with stakeholders. 

59.  On 21 March, the Scottish Government opened a consultation on plans to set a legal 
minimum number of hours of school education school pupils should receive each year. 
Traditionally, Scottish primary schools provide around 25 learning hours per week, and Scottish 
secondary schools around 27.5 hours per week.  However, while local authorities are required 
to have their schools open for 190 days each year, the number of learning hours is not 
prescribed. This consultation is an opportunity for local authorities, parents, children and young 
people and other stakeholders to provide views and evidence about the potential impact of the 
implementation of this policy. 

60.  On 24 March, the Scottish Government opened a consultation on Scotland’s national events 
strategy, 'Scotland: the perfect stage (2015-2025)', which is being reviewed and updated. The 
national events strategy was first published in 2008 in response to Scotland’s burgeoning 
potential to be a global leader in the events industry. It was last reviewed and updated to cover 
the period 2015-2025. Although Scotland has had many successes under the current strategy, 
the event sector has recently endured a period of unprecedented disruption. This presents 
several challenges and potential opportunities for the sector in Scotland. As the term of the 
current strategy nears its conclusion, the Scottish Government has therefore committed to 
supporting another review and update of the national events strategy which will extend its term 
to the end of 2035. The Scottish events sector, Scottish Government and VisitScotland are 
working together with trade unions and local authorities to do this. 

61.  The Commission Support Team recommend that the Commission: 

https://www.publicfinance.co.uk/2023/03/12-councils-say-statutory-services-threatened-cuts?utm_term=&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Adestra
https://www.publicfinance.co.uk/news/2023/03/independent-commissioner-appointed-thurrock?utm_term=&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Adestra
https://www.publicfinance.co.uk/news/2023/03/social-housing-probe-launched?utm_term=&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Adestra
https://consult.gov.scot/national-performance-framework-unit/review-of-the-npf/
https://consult.gov.scot/learning-directorate/learning-hours-consultation/
https://consult.gov.scot/culture-tourism-and-major-events/national-event-strategy-review-and-refresh/
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• considers the merits of formally responding to the consultation on National Outcomes.  

• notes the consultations on minimum school education hours and Scotland’s national 
events strategy but does not formally respond. 
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Appendix 1: Update on public sector pay deals 
 
1.  At its March meeting, members of the Commission requested an update on the status of 
public sector pay deals. Below are summary details of the current negotiated pay deals that 
have been implemented to cover 2022/23 across the main areas of the devolved public sector 
(excluding those negotiated by the UK Government and those covering public corporations and 
other bodies that are not subject to the Scottish Government’s Public Sector Pay Policy). 

NHS 

2.  On 22 March the pay offer made to healthcare staff under Agenda for Change was accepted 
by trade unions. It will deliver an average 6.5% increase to 160,000 NHS staff such as nurses, 
midwives, paramedics, allied health professionals, porters and others. The package costing 
£568 million also includes commitments to reform terms and conditions and support workforce 
recruitment, sustainability and retention. All staff will also receive a one-off pro rata payment of 
between £387 and £939 depending on banding. 

3.  Doctors are not subject to Agenda for Change terms and conditions, with talks ongoing to 
avert potential UK-wide strikes by Junior Doctors in May.  

Teachers 

4.  On 03 March COSLA posted details of the 14.6% pay deal made to teachers, confirming 
that this had been shared with trade unions following a meeting of council leaders. On 10 March 
COSLA published an article confirming that the teachers' pay offer communicated to unions on 
03 March had been accepted. 

5.  On 14 March the Scottish Government confirmed that the latest teacher pay offer had been 
officially accepted. The deal will result in a 14.6% increase in pay for most teachers by January 
2024 which accumulates in three stages over the course of 28 months, starting from a 
backdated 7% pay increase for 2022-23. 

Local Government 

6.  COSLA settled the 2022/23 local government pay claim on 25 October with the deal based 
upon a 5 per cent increase. 

7.  In January, the three main local government unions submitted a joint claim for a 12 per cent 
increase (at least £4000 more for each full-time worker in 2023/24), an average of £2.20 extra 
per hour. The claim from Unison Scotland, the GMB and Unite is understood to cover around 
200,000 members of the council workforce. 

8.  On 03 April Unison recommended that its members reject the latest pay offer from COSLA 
(covering 2023/24). Council workers across Scotland have been offered a 5% pay increase for 
all workers from this April with an additional increase from January 1, 2024. Unison have 
confirmed they will launch a consultative ballot in the next few days with Johanna Baxter, head 
of local government in Scotland for the union, saying that the offer “falls short” of the rate of 
inflation and is less than others in the public sector have been offered. 

Public Sector Pay Strategy 2023/24 

9.  On 22 March, the Scottish Government announced its Pay Strategy for 2023-2024.  

https://www.gov.scot/news/nhs-pay-rise-delivered-in-april/
https://www.gov.scot/news/nhs-pay-rise-delivered-in-april/
https://www.cosla.gov.uk/news/2023/a-new-pay-deal-for-scotlands-teachers-3rd-march-2023
https://www.cosla.gov.uk/news/2023/scotlands-teachers-set-to-accept-latest-pay-offer-10th-march-2023
https://www.tes.com/magazine/news/general/scottish-teacher-pay-offer-officially-accepted#:~:text=The%20EIS%20had%20over%20the,posts%20can%20be%20seen%20here.
https://www.cosla.gov.uk/news/2022/local-government-pay-deal-concluded-25th-October-2022
https://www.cosla.gov.uk/news/2022/information-about-coslas-recent-pay-offer-to-local-government-workers-2nd-september
https://www.cosla.gov.uk/news/2022/information-about-coslas-recent-pay-offer-to-local-government-workers-2nd-september
https://news.stv.tv/politics/unison-urges-local-government-members-to-reject-5-per-cent-pay-offer-from-cosla
https://www.gov.scot/binaries/content/documents/govscot/publications/strategy-plan/2023/03/public-sector-pay-strategy-2023-2024/documents/public-sector-pay-strategy-2023-2024/public-sector-pay-strategy-2023-2024/govscot%3Adocument/public-sector-pay-strategy-2023-2024.pdf
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10.  It applies to core Scottish Government (except senior civil servants, for whom pay is a 
reserved matter) and 70 public bodies (including non –departmental public bodies, public 
corporations and agencies (a total of around 52,000 staff). Whilst not directly applicable to 
councils, the strategy acts as an important reference point for all major public sector workforce 
groups across Scotland including NHS Scotland, firefighters and police officers, teachers, and 
further education workers. For local government employees, pay and other employment matters 
are delegated to local authorities 

11.  Section 4 of the 2023/24 strategy sets out the Key Features: 

• the implementation of the real Living Wage rate of £10.90 per hour, including it being 
applied for internships and Modern Apprentices; 

•  a suggested cash underpin of £1,500 for public sector workers who earn £25,000 or 
less; 

• pay uplift for Chief Executives is capped at the same cash amount as the lowest paid; 

• setting a pay award floor of 2%;  

• and recommending a central metric of 3.5% and setting both an award ceiling and pay 
envelope maximum of 5% on business efficiencies and/or pay bill savings.  

In addition, it also continues the commitment to no compulsory redundancies and other wider 
conditions of service.  

http://www.gov.scot/publicsectorpay
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